
 
 
Name of meeting:  Cabinet Committee - Local Issues 
Date:    24 January 2018 
 
Title of report:  Objection to (Speed Limit) (No 103) Order 2017, Proposed 

Speed Limit changes in the Sovereign/Birdsedge and 
Kirkburton Area 

 
Purpose of report:  
 
To consider objections and make a decision on Kirklees (Speed Limit) (No 103) 
Order 2017, received following formal advertisement for the introduction of Speed 
Limit changes on: B6116 Huddersfield Road, A629 Abbey Road North, A629 Lane 
Head Road (Kirkburton) and A629 Penistone Road, Birdsedge 
 

Key Decision - Is it likely to result in spending 
or saving £250k or more, or to have a 
significant effect on two or more electoral 
wards? 
 

No 

Key Decision - Is it in the Council’s Forward 
Plan (key decisions and private reports)? 
 

No 

The Decision - Is it eligible for “call in” by 
Scrutiny? 
 

Yes 
 

Date signed off by Strategic Director  
 
Is it also signed off Service Director -   
Finance, IT and Transactional Services 
 
Is it also signed off by the Service Director- 
Legal Governance and Commissioning? 
 

Naz Parkar - 11.01.2018 
 
 
Debbie Hogg - 09.01.2018 
 
 
Julie Muscroft - 10.01.2018 
  

Cabinet member portfolio–  Corporate (Place, Environment and Customer Contact 
Services) 
Cllr Musarrat Khan & Cllr Graham Turner 
 

 
Electoral wards affected:  Denby Dale and Kirkburton 
Ward councillors consulted:  Yes 
Public or private:    Public 
 
1.   Summary 
 
1.1  In June 2016 Kirklees Council introduced a 30mph limit on the A629 
 Lane Head Road and A629 Penistone Road, Shepley, as part of a larger 
 scale casualty reduction scheme along this length of road.  
 
1.2  Since the changes, local concerns have been raised regarding the lower 
 limit and the level of adherence to the limit by drivers using this road.  
 
1.3 With this in mind the Kirkburton Ward Councillors asked Kirklees to 
 investigate the possibility of increasing a small section of Lane Head 
 Lane to 40mph. (Appendix 1 Page 3) 
 
 Kirkburton Ward Councillors felt that because: 



  this section of Lane Head Rd includes a crawler lane, intended for 
passing of slow moving HGV’s on the uphill stretch away from 
Shepley village,  

 and, because the speed limit was now the same all the way from 
Cumberworth Lane, the ‘gateway’ feature previously in place, created 
by the 30mph speed limit change on the downhill approach into 
Shepley village, has been lost, the 30mph limit wasn’t fit for purpose. 

 
1.4 The Kirkburton Councillors have also taken the opportunity to propose a 
 reduction in the speed limit at on B6116 Huddersfield Road,  Kirkburton 
 (Appendix 1 Page 1), and Abbey Road North (Appendix 1 Page 2) to 
 address residents’ concerns of speeding traffic in this area.  
 
1.5 The Denby Dale Councillors were consulted and have taken the 
 opportunity to introduce a further 30mph section on Penistone Road, 
 Birdsedge, adjacent to Birdsedge First school, to address on-going  historic 
 concerns raised by residents - (Appendix 1 Page 3). 
 
1.6 Both Wards secured District Committee monies to joint fund the 
 proposed speed limit order and associated engineering works that are 
 required. 
 
2. Information required to take a decision 
 
2.1 The proposed speed limit changes were advertised 07 – 28 August 2017 

and 9 objections were received. However due to a legal challenge it was 
necessary to re-advertise the proposals. All 9 objectors were responded to 
regarding their concerns, and advised that, should they wish for their 
objection to remain, they would need to submit their objection again when 
the scheme was re-advertised.  

 
2.2 The order was re-advertisement 7 Nov -  08 December 2017.  
 14 objections were received, of which 2 were a re-submission 
 objections to the original advertisement. (Appendix 2) 
 1 letter of support to the proposals was received - (Appendix 3) 
 
2.3 All the objections are to the proposal to increase the speed limit from 
 30mph to 40mph on the A629 Lane Head Road, none referred to the 
 proposals for B6116 Huddersfield Rd, Abbey Rd North, or A629 
 Penistone Rd  
 
2.4 All objectors have been contacted by officers, the content of their 
 objections discussed, and some issued clarified, and as a result 3 
 objections have been formally withdrawn. 
 Objections to be concerned have been received from: 

o Ms H Stephens on behalf of Mr A K Stephens, Shepley resident 
o Mr E Sorfleet, A629 Shepley resident 
o Mr H Taylor, Lane Head Rd, Shepley resident 
o Mr and Mrs Willard, Lane Head Rd, Shepley resident 
o D Ellis, Lane Head Rd, Shepley resident 
o Mr and Mrs Flooks 
o Bridge House Clinic, local business, Shepley Village 
o R Hewitt, Lane Head Rd, Shepley resident 
o Dr P Lloyd, Lane Head Rd, Shepley resident 
o Ms Lloyd, Lane Head Rd, Shepley resident 
o A Scott, Chair, Friends of Shepley 

 



 
 
 
 
2.5  The objections have similar concerns which, in summary, are: 
 

I. Visibility of side roads and crossing the road further into the village. 
 In response : This is outside of the remit for the current speed limit 
 order, however, officers will investigate the feasibility of and funding 
opportunities to make the identified junctions more visible to drivers, and for 
additional signing that be appropriate to highlight that school children / 
pedestrians may be crossing in this area. 

 
II. No pavement near Cliffe House: 

In response : This is outside of the remit for the current speed limit order, 
but officers will look to establish any pedestrian desire lines that may 
warrant the introduction of a footway, and if appropriate, look at the 
feasibility of such a scheme, and funding opportunities that may be 
available. 

 
III. Traffic already exceeds the speed limit, and those speeds will increase if the 

limit is raised to 40mph 
 In response : Speed counts undertaken, before and after the change  in 
 speed limit from 50mph to 30mph which showed a minor reduction in 
 the 85%ile (the speed at which 85% of all vehicles travel at or below) 
 and the average speed.  

 Speed limit at 50mph – 85%ile – 49mph, average speed of 42.1mph.  

 Speed limit at 30mph  - 85%ile – 48.6mph, average speed of 41mph. 
 This supports the view that 40mph is a more appropriate speed for this 
 section of the A629 Lane Head Lane.  
 Appendix 4 - Plan showing the before and after speeds. 
  
 Based on these results Officers will be working closely in the future, 
 with the local Neighbourhood Policing team, on local enforcement, to 
 encourage greater compliance with speed limits in this area, regardless 
 of the outcome of this report.  
 The introduction of the 40mph limit here allows for the re-introduction of 
 “Gateway” features to remind drivers of the need to adhere to the 30mph 
 limit, when approaching Shepley village downhill and Cross Lane / Carr 
 Lane junction uphill.  
 
IV.  Objectors would like to see speed cameras introduced as an alternative to 

changing the speed limit.  
In response : Kirklees Council is member of the West Yorkshire Casualty 
Reduction Partnership. The partnership manages the network of cameras, 
both fixed & mobile throughout West Yorkshire. The criterion for identifying 
new camera sites is based on injury accidents, route lengths and speed. 
Whilst the partnership manages the sites, Kirklees Highway Safety is 
responsible for the identification of any new sites in Kirklees. Lane Head 
Road has been assessed against the criteria (which can be found here 
http://www.safetycameraswestyorkshire.co.uk/faq-detail.htm?catID=7) and it 
didn’t meet for Speed Cameras whether fixed or mobile. 

 
V. The accidents since the 30mph was introduced have reduced 

 In response: There has been no change in the number of collisions 
 occurring, along the length of road the objectors are concerned about, 
 since the reduction in the speed limit to 30mph.  

http://www.safetycameraswestyorkshire.co.uk/faq-detail.htm?catID=7


 
 
 
VI. The section of 40mph is too short. 

 In response: Whilst it appears to be short in length, it is in line with the 
 recommendations laid out in DfT – Setting Local Speed Limits (2013).  
 
VII. The position of the 30mph signs will obstruct the footway and cause visibility 

issues when exiting an access. 
 In response: The 30mph sign will be positioned behind the existing 
 wall near the entrance to the houses and not in the pavement, thus  having 
 no adverse impact to pedestrians or the drivers exiting the  houses. There 
 will also be a further 30mph sign on the opposite side of the road and a 
 gateway feature which will be visible for drivers as they pass the signs 
 approaching the sovereign 
 

VIII. The proposed limit is now further into the village than before 
 In response: To locate the 30mph limit change at the previous location 
 would, based on DfT- Setting Local Speed Limits (2013), require the 
 30mph gateway at the other end, to move closer to the Cross Lane/ 
 Carr Lane junction. As the speed limit change on approach to and through 
 this junction has resulted in both lower speeds and a reduction in personal 
 injury collisions, this is something officers would not recommend. 
 
3.   Implications for the Council: 
 
3.1 Early Intervention and Prevention (EIP)  
  

None 
 
3.2  Economic Resilience (ER) 
  
 None 
 
3.3  Improving Outcomes for Children 
  

None 
 
3.4  Reducing demand of Services 
 
3.4.1 If the objections to this element of Speed Limit Order are upheld demand 
 for Officers and Ward Cllrs time will remain, as concerns will  continue to be  
 raised with them, by local residents, about the suitability of the speed 
 limit on A629 Lane Head Rd. 
 
3.4.2 If the objections to this element of the Speed Limit Order are over-ruled it 

will allow the speed limit to be changed and the re-introduction of the 30mph 
gateway signs for the downhill approach to Shepley Village  and the uphill 
approach to Cross Lane/Carr Lane junction, thus encouraging greater 
compliance. 

 
3.5 Legal/Financial or Human Resources 
 
3.5.1 If the objections to this element of the Speed Limit Order are upheld a 
 proportion of the secured district committee funding intended for the 
 signing and lining of this proportion of the scheme will be returned.  
 



 
 
 
4.   Consultees and their opinions 
 
4.1  Ward members were instrumental in the development of these 
 schemes, and were consulted on the proposals, prior to the formal 
 advertising of this order. They were fully supportive of the scheme. 
 
4.2 Consultation was undertaken with our Statutory Consultees, prior to the 
 formal advertising of this order, and no objections were received. 
 
4.3 Kirkburton and Denby Dale Ward Councillors have been consulted on 
 this report and their comments are as follows; 
 

Cllr Richard Smith 
“I have read the report and have exactly the same view as I had before.  

 
This stretch of the road under discussion is totally unsuited to a 30 mph 
limit   

  
As the report states accident rates are unchanged and I actually think trying 
to enforce the lower limit if it were to remain would lead to aggressive driving 
as it is very difficult to maintain such a slow speed either up or down this 
stretch of road  

 
Additionally as we proved at the public meeting  
The increase to 40 mph is widely supported by the vast majority of villagers   

 
I cannot emphasise in any stronger terms that this needs to happen” 
 
Cllr John Taylor 
“I remain supportive of the proposals, there has been a concerted campaign 
against the changes by a handful of local residents who I maintain a good 
relationship with but it is perhaps a truer indication of support for these 
proposals that only a small number of objections were actually received. 
The proposed changes will, as you say, introduce new speed limits signs at 
key gateway points both at Cliffe House but also importantly below Lane 
Head Farm which is the point above which we have the most accidents. 

 
This will be further improved by the proposed re-instatement of the 
Sovereign Quarry at the junction of Carr Lane & Lane Head Rd which will 
improve the visibility here and so hopefully help address some of the 
accidents at this point. 

 
I think it is probably worth also mentioning that a public meeting was held in 
Shepley on these proposals and that the majority attending were supportive 
of the changes and that it has also been the subject of a number of 
discussions at the Village Association across the last two years.” 
 

Cllr Bill Armer 
“Whilst I am aware of some limited opposition to the changes, it is my very 
clear impression that these proposals have majority support. I am in favour 
of the proposals.” 
 



Cllr Jim Dodds 
“Thank you for your email and report together with the objections. As a 
Denby Dale Councillor, I am happy with the reduced speed limit in Birds 
Edge. I have no comment to make regarding the issues in the Kirkburton 
ward as these should be left to Kirkburton ward councillors.” 
 
Cllr Michael Watson 
“From Denby Dale perspective I am quite happy to support this scheme and 
I wouldn't presume to interfere with the business of the Kirkburton 
Councillors.” 

 
5.   Next steps  
  

If the objections to this Speed Limit Order are over-ruled, as soon as the 
order is legally sealed, the engineering works required to affect the speed 
limit changes will be programmed for implementation on site  
 
If the objections are upheld, the element of the advertised order referring to 
Lane Head Rd will be abandoned. The changes to the remaining lengths of 
road, as advertised, will be programmed of implementation.  
 
Officers will investigate the feasibility of additional signage and footpath 
concerns raised by objectors, as a separate request to the speed limit 
changes. 

 
6.   Officer recommendations and reasons 
 

Officer recommendation: the objections to the proposed Speed Limit 
Order are overruled and the scheme implemented as advertised.  
 
Reason: without the introduction of this element of the Speed Limit Order, 
Officer, and local Councillors will continue to receive concerns that the 
30mph limit isn’t fit for purpose and that the level of adherence to the limit is 
minimal.  
Neither will there be any opportunity to add additional signage to encourage 
compliance with the 30mph speed limit through Shepley Village and 
approaching Cross Lane / Carr lane junction.  

 
 
7.   Cabinet portfolio holder recommendation  
 

Portfolio Holders have been consulted and are in support of the officer’s 
recommendations to implement the Speed Limit Order as advertised. 

 
8.   Contact officer & relevant papers 
  
 Phillip Waddington 
 Principal Engineer, Streetscene 
 Tel: 01484 222100 
 Email: Phillip.waddington@kirklees.gov.uk 
 
 Appendix 1 – plans of proposed speed limits 
 Appendix 2 – Emails from 11 objectors 
 Appendix 3 – 1 email of support to the proposals 
 Appendix 4 – Plan showing before and after speeds 
 
 

mailto:Phillip.waddington@kirklees.gov.uk


9. Service Director responsible

Joanne Bartholomew 
Service Director - Commercial, Regulatory and Operational Services 
Tel: 01484 221000  
Email: joanne.bartholomew@kirklees.gov.uk 

mailto:joanne.bartholomew@kirklees.gov.uk
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